Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

December 12, 2011
Minutes 

Present:  Ricker Hamilton, Aaron Sawyer, Terry Valente, Kathy Truslow, Karen Johnson, Evelyn Blanchard, Diane Boas, Laurie Raymond, Laurie Kimball, Mary Chris Semrow, Priscilla Burnette, Kevin Reilley, Aileen Agnew, Kelly Raye, Bobbi Jo Yeager, Darla S. Chafin, Marie Taplin, Kim Humphrey, Bob Barton, Tyler Ingalls, Scott McKeough, Cindi Palmer, Ray Nagel, Sally Oldham, Jill Johanning, Len Gulino, Keirsten Murphy, Sue Witt, Irene Mailliot, Colin Copeland, Donnie Carroll, Katie Brix, Gil Moreno, Edward Doggett, David Macolini, Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara, Elizabeth Baranick. In attendance via telephone: Jodi Benvie, Julie Moulton.
Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda.  Participants introduced themselves; minutes from the last meeting were accepted. 

Speaker:  Ricker Hamilton, DHHS, Acting Director of Adult Cognitive and Physical Disabilities, Director of Elder Services 
· Quick Overview at DHHS: 

Director Hamilton thanked the group for their invitation to meet and discuss mutual issues of concern. He explained that he has assumed Jane Gallavant’s role at DHHS.  DHHS is currently undergoing transitions among and within departments.  In his departments, Adult and Cognitive and Physical Disabilities and Elder Services, they are looking hard at how they deliver services.  They are keenly aware of costs, but also of the needs of the communities.  Ricker noted that while all consider this a challenging time, it could present opportunities to find economic solutions.  

At this time, he is working on the restructuring of Private Non-Medical Institutions (PNMI).  Tackling the PNMI issue is of the highest importance, because the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) has been telling Maine for several years they will not continue funding them as they currently exist.  They are not considered a “reimbursable event”, and funding will be withdrawn for all PNMIs, except those serving children.  An estimated 6,000 people are served in PMNIs, with over 4,000 (379 people with cognitive and physical disabilities and 4,291frail elders) being served by his two offices.  He wants extremely accurate numbers of the people served by them, to make judicious choices going forward.  His departments are working closely with CMS to develop a plan to reconfigure Maine’s PNMIs.  Their good relationship with CMS has helped avoid sudden PNMI shutdowns.  But, in six months, a new way of delivering services must be in place.  The problem is the bundling of services.  The resulting questions include: “What is in the PNMI model that must continue”, “How do we unbundle the services?”, and “How do we fund the components?  A lot of groundwork has already been done.  DHHS recognizes there may be multiple solutions.  Ricker ended his overview of the state of his department by noting he recognizes there is great anxiety surrounding the dismantling of PNMIs and welcomed questions, comments, and suggestions.  
Question:  Why are PNMIs that serve children excluded from the rule change? 

Response:  PNMIs that serve children have already addressed CMS’ concerns, and meet minimum requirements for services. 

Comment:  But Medicaid currently funds nursing homes which provide room and board, and do not offer choices, regardless of where the person is. 

Question:  If DHHS is getting rid of PNMIs, and there are no budget adjustments, where did the funding go?  Will that money be put back in to deliver services?

Response:  Maine’s threshold for nursing home care eligibility is really high.  DHHS is looking at other models (i.e.: Oregon and Kansas) to see what is working.  If the eligibility threshold is lowered, and more people qualify, what is the cost?  If you cut funding in one place, do you move it to constant care nursing?  DHHS is weighing what the effects of cuts will mean.

Comment:  In Maine, there is a litany of needed services, ranging from safety to socialization, that are listed as essentials.  Commenter noted with concern that housing was not listed one the essentials.

Response:  Yes, housing is absolutely on the list.  DHHS is now looking at how to fund housing and other needed services.

Question:  How are we going to address the issue of graduating students (covered by Section 29)?  Right now, there is nothing for them.  It is an expectations reality check.  Individuals will be living at home a lot longer.  It will effect planning and preparations for children aging out of the system.  Commenter notes the red flag is housing options. 

Response:  We must do a better job for children in transition.  DHHS wants to meet with the Department of Education to address the cliff that kids face after graduation, and identify them earlier than 15-16 years old.  DHHS is looking at this issue from both seats.  They are looking at various housing solutions, while asking themselves, “Where would I like to live if I am a young adult?”  Where might there be overlapping services?  Does the PACE model, for those 15 years and older, work? DHHS is looking at housing solutions in a more personalized way, striving to provide more independent living choices, more community-based options, and using more technology to make these options available.  Right now, his departments are really focusing on the PNMI problem to make sure housing and support services continue after the PNMI program sunsets.  

Comment:  We are concerned about 17 and 18 year olds with high needs - NOW.  Commenter could think of four individuals off the top of her head that are aging out, have unsafe behavioral issues, and need 24/7, one to one staffing support.  If we can’t do this anymore, and can’t get in-house staffing, what happens to them when they turn 20?     
Response:  Schools are looking to work with DHHS committees to create solutions.  Everyone realizes there are hundreds of people on the waiting list, and there is no new money coming down the pike.  There are some great ideas out there.  For example, there are some savings just by making some minor adjustments.  DHHS is looking for dynamic exchanges, particularly since there are more people entering the system, and no more money coming to the department.  Ricker reiterated that his departments want people to be integrated into communities.

Comment:  People with high needs children know there is no money, but want to know what can be done with little money.

Response:  DHHS is looking at what a capitated system would look like.  Would there be a lot of savings? What if rent payments were cut back to HUD levels? What can we get rid of or tweak to free up money? What are the costs of such actions?

Question:  We heard there will be 60 million dollars in cuts to DHHS.  What will that do to reimbursements?  Will matching funds be cut?

Response:  Fact sheets are being developed. 

Question:  Will the cuts eliminate dental care, physical therapy, and other “optional” services?  What cuts will there be at Dorothea Dix?

Response:  There will be across the board cuts to consumers.  Right now, DHHS is paying very little for dental care.  It is hard to find providers.

Question:  What can we do to help you get more money?

Response:  You are probably very good at that already.  Ricker suggested people should make sure their Representatives in the Legislature know what is needed.

Question:  CMS seems to be concerned about the bundling of services.  If the services were unbundled, would they pay for the services separately?

Response:  Yes, EXCEPT for room and board, CMS will not pay for room and board.  His departments worked all weekend long on the numbers to get an accurate count of, and how many people in each group are served by PNMIs.  Seniors and people with disabilities are the highest priority for his departments, the governor, and DHHS Commissioners.  They want to understand know what ripple effects and costs anticipated changes will bring.    
Question:  Can room and board go into the waiver program?  Is there fluidity in the system?  Southern Maine has higher costs for occupancy than other parts of the state.  Will all room and board subsides be cut?

Response:  No, but rents will be cut to HUD levels.  For example, rent for a two bedroom apartment will $856, and that must include utilities.  Subsidies will still be paid the way they are now. Providers are also being paid as they are now.  With the rent decreases in 2013, DHHS expects ~1.2 million dollars in savings.  June 30, 2012 marks the end of the PNMI program. 
Comment:  Perhaps DHHS could conduct a look back, to see if those who could afford to pay more should.

Response:  There will be changes in the way DHHS funds.  Because he has no crystal ball, he isn’t sure what the funding will look like in the end. 

Comment:  Twenty five years of Cost of Care information was thrown away.  There was no follow-up on payments made from the Cost of Care program.  It may be a source of funding.

Response:  DHHS knows there is tremendous need out there.

Question:  Will there be cuts to case management?  

Response:  DHHS wants targeted, community based case management.  Right now, both his departments are going line by line to see where the funds are currently allocated and where funds should go in the future.  With budget cuts coming, DHHS believes community based case management must be part of the solution.  DHHS wants an up-to-date list with every possible choice there is on it.  There is no answer yet regarding targeted case management.  There is $2.2 million in targeted cuts to the Office of Medicare Services.  DHHS is getting more information and cross checking with targeted cuts to Section 13/MaineCare.  
Question:  Do you envision cuts leading to providers fighting providers?

Response:  DHHS will have oversight of direct services, what the final configuration of services is unclear.  There may be different service centers, different service structures, and different ways of delivering services.  One wonders why RFPs are good for other departments, but not DHHS.  DHHS is setting the plate to start the conversation.  Through personal experience, he knows why DHHS wanted to de-institutionalize people.  Ricker knows more needs are coming, and is asking the question, “What can we do to solve the problem?”  He added he can be a pretty good advocate.

Ricker said Karen Eliot, and others are leaving, or have left.  He noted there is a good group of people there now who are trying to keep clients in the forefront of all decisions.  He has been in the field for thirty four years and is excited to “get there” as a group.

Cullen asked Ricker about the Continuum of Care White Paper submitted to DHHS Commissioner Mary Mayhew.  Commissioner Mayhew gave him a copy, which he carries with him.  The Deputy Commissioner is very aware of it, and has brought it up with him.  He said, “It’s where we see the future”.  He encouraged family members to continue to fight for the future.  

Ricker wants to get fact sheets that can be updated through the departmental assessment process and disseminated to spur discussions about solutions.  He thinks such sheets should be ready in 6-8 months and would love to come then for another meeting.  He assured coalition members that he has their children in mind, and was sorry not to have more answers.  
End of session with Director Hamilton

Extended Group Discussion

Question:  What information do people have about the proposed budget?

Comment:  There are some dramatic cuts.  This, after eight years of cuts.  The system is at the brink of falling apart.  There does not appear to be a clear answer to the question, “Where do people in PNMIs go?’.

Emergency services will drain the system of money. 

Comment:  Targeted case management that is specific to individuals will result in limited savings, really only seed money.  But no one has said where the money will come from for the big piece of the pie. 

Comment:  We are worried about what will happen to the homeless if there isn’t any matching federal money.

Comment:  There isn’t very specific information in the budget.

Comment:  “Optional” services are up for debate.  People can tune into Maine.gov to hear deliberations and get information as it becomes available.  Cuts are not added in somewhere else.  There is a finite pot of money and choices will have to be made.

Comment:  There are entitlements and optional programs.  Waivers are included in the “optional” category.  “Waiver” means you wave your rights to federally funded entitlements.  States must offer institutional/hospital care.  There are federal mandates, but each state decides what to include. 

Question:  How will budget cuts affect waivers?

Response:  There will be cuts across the board, and probably fewer positions.  There will be fewer caseworkers to serve families in shelters.
Response:  Can see situation deteriorating and providers fighting providers.

Question:  What can we do about this?

Response:  Talk to your Representatives and explain to them what the funding cuts will mean  personally.  

Response:  There is a rally at the State House this Wednesday the 14th at 10:00AM.  Commissioner Mayhew will speak the day before.  The public hearing starts at 8:00AM.  Please make it a point to be there.  

Question:  Should the Coalition circulate a letter?  It would show we stand united against the entire slate of cuts. 

Response:  A letter might have more weight if it was tailored, but we don’t have enough information yet.

Response:  The budget is very vague.  It deals with raw numbers, but doesn’t get into specifics.  The details will tell us more about which programs will suffer the greatest impact from the cuts.  A letter that is more specific carries more weight for Legislators. 

Comment:  We are concerned about trying to be advocates without information, or worse, bad information.  We need to know the fallout costs.

Comment:  There are 379 people in PNMI’s with developmental disabilities.  There are 4291 people in PNMI’s who are frail/elderly.  So many people could be out on the street if the proposed cuts go through.

Comment:  In the long run, the cuts will prove to be more expensive than current practices. 

Comment:  If you are planning to write a letter, personalize it.  It helps readers get a better picture of the situation.  Form letters are not well received.  They prove useful only if there is a thick stack indicating there is a lot of interest in a particular matter.

Question:  How will we know what’s going on?  Will families be informed about changes?  

Comment:  I’ve been involved in this field for over thirty years and I don’t know what’s gong on.  It’s frustrating, because we know families can’t plan if they don’t know what’s going to happen.  There isn’t enough information out there to plan wisely, and people don’t want to pay attorneys to keep changing g things.

Comment:  Something to add to your letters, every year there have cuts, cuts, cuts, and include a graph.  The legislature cannot continue to say “No” to new taxes.  We must look at new ways to raise revenues.  Perhaps the state could tax internet sales.   

Comment:  Let’s talk about Wednesday.  How many have testified before?  (Some hands were raised.)  Rules state each person testifying gets EXACTLY three minutes.  I would encourage people to get their names on the list early.  When it is your turn to testify, say something in a few sentences.  A heartfelt story goes a LONG way.  Make eye contact with the panel. 

Comment (from a former Appropriations Committee Member):  Some Legislators will read all the testimonies.  Family stores are much more compelling than those told by people from agencies, which may be perceived as looking out for themselves.  Remember, this is public policy and we are the public!       
Comment:  Even if only a small number of people can get to Augusta, we represent 4,000 parents.

The rally will be in the Hall of Flags.  To testify, go to Room 228 to get on the list to speak.  Try to relate your story to budget items.  It’s good to have written testimony to refer to and hand outs people can read later.  Be sure to indicate you are a part of the Coalition.
Comment:  Some Representatives will read written testimonies, some will only note how large the stack is.  Telephone calls, even just 10 calls, lets them know this is an item of great interest.  

End of discussion
Other Updates:
· DHHS:  Brian Scanlon was promoted to Bill Hughes’ job.  Bill retired, and is now at Strive University.  This is good news because Brian understands our issues.  The bad news is, he will be very busy.  On a practical level, there is no point person in any region. Catherine Krutski is the new “acting Earl”, Jim Martin is the “new David”/resource coordinator.

· Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report at the meeting.  

· Review of Feedback and or new postings on the Coalition Website:  The website is being used more and more a resource.  We are hoping to make changes and updates to the website  soon.   
www.maineparentcoalition.org
Section 8 Campaign Update – Section Eight Voucher Reform Act, preferences for DD populations.

Section 8 is being flat funded, meaning we are losing ground.  Thirty eight billion dollars was slashed from HUD’s budget.  
DD Continuum of Care:

Due to the hearings, the meeting with the Commissioner to review the White Paper was postponed to 12/29/2011 at 1:00PM.  
Other business: 
Institute for Civic Leadership (ICL):  Group met with Cullen.  Asking, “What is their task in this                  endeavor?”  Their efforts will be two fold: focus on early planning and financial planning.  Next steps will be to draw others (who volunteered at the last meeting) into the discussion. 

MSHA:  The state Treasurer appears to be using politics to shine a negative light on low-income housing.  This is expected to go on until the head of MSHA leaves.  A group within the MaineHousing Commissioners wants to change how low-income housing is funded.  Their plans would be likely to drive low-income housing out of cities and will cause projects to be built with cheaper materials.   Their campaign is not specifically targeted, but they think supportive housing is too expensive.       
Question:  Can the group help?

Response:  We’ll have to wait until we know which specific groups are targeted. 

Next meeting:  January 9, 2012, 12-2PM.   Next Speaker:  Lenore Sciutto:  Community based services in New Hampshire seems to be working.  This may be a model to look to for ideas.

We will probably be talking about the budget.  Everyone needs to be aware and alert, as the administration may try to submit the budget before the full legislature is seated.  We may see some radical shifts in the reorganization of the Department 
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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